HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


January 24, 2008

Members Present:  Gayle Burns, Edward Byrom, Isela Gonzalez, Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer, Perry Rhodes III, and Frank Strona.
Members Absent:  Eiko Sugano
Professional Staff:  Aimee Crisostomo (Harder & Co), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Michael Paquette (HPS) Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), , and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Tracey Packer called the meeting to order at 3:08 PM.  She asked attendees to introduce themselves and make relevant announcements.
· Tei Okamoto reminded members of the Trans-Fair at State Building 7/25/08.
· Isela Gonzales announced that Forensic AIDS Project, the HPS, and the SFDPH STD Prevention & Control Section (STD Section) have received a two-year funding grant from Gilead for a pilot program in which inmates voluntarily opt-in for HIV testing.

· This program is slated to launch in February 2008.
· She also announced that the Free Women Coalition, an association of service providers and formerly incarcerated women, will hold its quarterly meeting 7/25/08.

· Frank Strona announced the completion and printing of the Oral Sex Brochure.

· He noted that the last version of this brochure was published about three years ago.

· This is the most requested brochure published collaboratively by the STD Section HPS.
· 15,000 brochures were printed; copies can be obtained from him, Michael Paquette, or online at www.SFHIV.org.
· In way of background Frank explained that this brochure is part of Mike Pendo’s vision of providing information that is neither too technical nor too conservative, and that helps average community members find safe sexual behavior that complies with their needs.

· This version includes information on Hepatitis C, but uses the same approach and format as previous versions.
Israel Nieves-Rivera announced that SFDPH Communicable Disease Section has directed that all departments and City clinics have two people who can answer questions about MRSA.

· In the AIDS Office those people are Doug Sebesta and Moupali Das-Douglas
· He also explained that a recent article the SF Chronicle reporting on information from UCSF linked MRSA specifically to Gay men; referring to it as, “The New HIV.”
· The information came from UCSF’s media department, not from the researchers.
· This press Chronicle article was picked up by media nationwide.

· This inaccurate reporting has caused an angry reaction from within the Gay community.

· Although UCSF has apologized, the Chronicle chose not to print the apology from UCSF or an Op Ed response written by Jeff Klausner of the SFDPH STD Section.

· The SFDPH is working to produce a Press Release on the STOP AIDS Community Forum and drafting an Op Ed piece from the Director of the SFDPH, Mitch Katz, to showing SFDPH’s response to MRSA and the article.

· Tracey and Eileen Loughran noted these representatives to 2008 Steering Committee:

· Frank, a current At-large member, will represent this year’s Show me the Data Committee -- Eric Whitney is the Committee’s other Co-Chair;

· Ed Byrom represents the 2008 Points of Integration (POI) Committee;
· Isela represented the Show Me the Data Committee for this meeting; 

· Tei Okamoto is a continuing At-large member;
· A representative from the Strategies, Interventions & Evaluation Committee, once elected, will be at the next Steering Committee (2/28/08).
· Tracey announced that Moupali Das-Douglas is the new manager of Research at the HPS.

· She explained that Moupali Das-Douglas comes from NYC where she worked with Health Commissioner Freiden who initiated new standards for opting out of HIV testing.
· She added that Moupali Das-Douglas is both a physician and researcher and will be a great resource to the HPPC.

Popper Advisory

Michael Paquette announced that he and Emalie Huriaux have been working on a one page advisory on Poppers, which has passed materials review, and been sent to service providers.

· Copies are also available at www.SFHIV.org in the substance use section.

· Ed asked how the advisory will be distributed to community members.

· Michael and Tracey indicated that this is being worked on.
· Tracey noted that former Council member and advocate Hank Wilson reviewed the advisory.

· Israel pointed out that the Substance Use Issues and Structural Solutions Committee recommended and the Council approved a requirement that all funded agencies provide information on Poppers to their clients.

· He added that this requirement could be part of the next RFP.

· Frank said that the SFDPH STD Section is working with adult bookstores to put information on the back their receipts, which may be able to include the URL of the Popper advisory, noting that this is where many people purchase Poppers.

· Perry and Ed asked if guests at Council meetings provide their email addresses, as this could be a means of distributing the advisory into the community.

· Discussion followed including that although some of the guests provide that information: it is often difficult to read, is not currently being captured in a list, and although a good idea may be more work that can be undertaken right now.
· Tracey announced that work is underway on a letter from Grant Colfax to Google and Yahoo regarding advertising of Poppers.  It is hoped that coming from him, and explaining data showing the link between Popper and HIV risk will motivate them to take action.
· Kathleen Roe noted one of her graduating student’s spouse works in Google’s Public Health Foundation and suggested Emalie talk with her or Frank to make contact.
2. & 3.  Public Comment & Member Response to Public Comment
No public comment was offered.
2. Review and Approval of 12/20/07 minutes
Motion was made by Frank Strona and seconded by Perry Rhodes III to approve the minutes of the 12/20/07 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yeas
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


The minutes were approved unanimously.
3. Review of January 10, 2008 HPPC Meeting

The documents entitled: “Process Evaluation Memorandum;” “Process Evaluation Survey Results;” and, “Participant Dialogue Boxes,” all for the 1/10/08 meeting were distributed to all members in advance of the meeting.  Kathleen’s additional comments included the following.
· All indicators are that members thought it was a great meeting.
· As usual several members expressed a desire for more time for discussion.

· There was a lot of information for members to think over and talk about.

· The discussion about HIV incidence by race and ethnicity was handled well especially since this is a difficult, complex, and sensitive issue.
· Moreover, a charged dynamic can be set up when epidemiology data is presented by someone who is not of the target population.
· While Willi McFarland has become expert at presenting data to the Council, and explains the data better than any other epidemiologist she is aware of, some of his comments, meant to be humorous, raised red flags and may have been interpreted as, “flip.””
· The data presented by Willi, along with other new and provocative data, needs to be reviewed and discussed during the coming year as part of the Plan writing process.

· Time, however, will need to be managed so as not to interfere with the year’s primary work of writing a new Plan, or shutting down important discussion.
Discussion & Comment (by subject)
The Local Data and its Interpretation:
· Ed reported that he heard a lot of discussion among members afterwards questioning if the conclusions drawn were the only reasonable deductions.
· Ed and Perry underscored their view, as well as the opinions reported to them of other members, about the differences between the data reported and their own experiences working in this community.

· Ed pointed out that validity and reliability of the data, as well as members’ confidence in it, has a profound impact on the Council’s work.

· He suggested having further conversations with Willi.

· Gayle said there is natural sensitivity when discussing data by race/ethnicity and that some of the data raised red flags for her, as she noted during the Council meeting discussion.

· She added that this was a start, but that more research is needed.

· Israel highlighted that the local data was being presented relative to 12 national hypotheses, some of which may not applicable to the SF situation.  
Impact of Douching on Incidence Among African-American MSM

· Several members expressed having been bewildered that douching was hypothesized as a significant factor impacting HIV incidence among African-American MSM.

· Several members also noted that people were put-off by Willi’s handling of this hypothesis.

· Tei Okamoto observed that she has heard a lot of discussion of douching among Gay men, particularly older MSM, and recalls discussion of this regarding women in the mid 90’s.

· David Weinman noted that among older Gay men there may be remnants of the belief that douching after unprotected intercourse lessened the likelihood of HIV transmission.

The Presentation

· Several members reported that people didn’t always know when Willi was being humorous.

· Gayle suggested having discussions with Willi, and others making similar presentations, on ways of presenting the data in the future to avoid raising “red flags.”

· Israel observed that some of the data is difficult for community members to accept, which may be exacerbated when presented by a straight White man.

· As an example he cited the data showing that non-Gay identified MSM are not at higher risk than Gay identified MSM, which has been consistently supported by both national and local data since 1980.

· Israel also said that Craig Millet, the African-American researcher whose national hypothesize were reviewed, has been invited and will be in SF to discuss the data with members of the African-American Action Plan and others.

· Frank observed that during the presentation Willi’s back was to one side of the room, making it difficult for people behind him to hear and feel included.
· Tracey and Kathleen made suggestions on how to address this, as several speakers have done the same thing, and it will be worked on in future presentations.

· Tracey explained that while she understands Willi’s his sense of humor, she could see that it didn’t work for everyone.

· For instance, in those places when he said, “I don’t know” he didn’t mean that he didn’t understand the hypothesis, but that the data doesn’t support or reject the idea.

· Tracey suggested that Willi meet with the African-American Action Plan to hear how their experience differs from the data he collected.

· Tracey underscored that the essence of community planning is taking available data and by applying community values determine future action(s).

· She added that we must have confidence in the data’s validity.

· Several members noted how well Willi presents complex data.

· Kathleen pointed out that this was provocative data that deserves more robust discussion.
· She noted that the implication for Asian/Pacific Islander community wasn’t discussed at all.
· She suggested continuing the discussion at the Show Me the Data Committee, and making it clear to all members that they are invited to attend and share their thoughts.
· Isela indicated that the presentation didn’t include the cultural and context of the data.
· She observed that the next, deeper level of data would be even more interesting and that she hopes once the broad concepts are better understood the Council looks more deeply.
· Tracey suggested that this would be a good thing to follow up with, particularly with Henry Fisher Raymond at the 2/14/08 meeting.
· Tracey suggested that the next step will be how to weave the data this into the year’s work.
· Frank suggested building more open discussion at Council meetings including talking about the big picture and what we might be missing.

Tracey summarized that some members simply may not understand Willi’s approach, and that she will work on ways to discuss and work with him on this.
4. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Federal, State, City Updates

Tracey provided a summary of news about budget cuts, including:

· Federal - although nothing is as yet settled the CDC has warned that we could have up to a 4% cut in funding.  A plan to deal with this is being worked on;

· State - the Governor has called for an 11% across the board cut of which the State Office of AIDS will absorb 6% leaving a cut to local CA funded prevention programs of 5%, although the budget has not as yet been approved by the State Assembly; and

· City – there are potential cuts for fiscal year 2008-09, although we are hoping that prevention contracts are, as usual, not impacted (held harmless).
She added that the HPS will try to keep the expected cuts from impacting contractors.
· Israel said that he has discussed with the CDC’s issues regarding gender variables with the Transgender Advisory Group (TAG).

· This issue has been going back and forth between National Partners for several months.

· Indications are that Federal ID will have both birth and current gender variables, although more discussion will take place before the final determination.

Committee Updates

· These Committees have established their regular meeting times:
· POI will meet on the first Monday of the month from 3:00 – 5:00 PM; and
· Show Me the Data committee will meet on the first Thursday of the month, between 3:30 – 5:30 and four months are pre-scheduled to run from 3:00 to 6:00 PM.
· Eileen announced that due to looming budget cuts only the Council and Steering Committee meetings will have a minute taker with the HPS staff providing action notes for the other committee meetings, and that snacks at meetings will scaled down.
· Tracey asked Committee Co-Chairs to talk with members about these changes.
· Tracey explained that there will also be cutbacks in Process Evaluation and that the Co-Chairs are reviewing proposals on how to continue broad evaluation services for this year.
· Frank said having more HPS staff at meetings is great, but expressed concern with possible deadlocks if HPS staff members share a single vote.

· Tracey and Israel explained that the HPS staff will have a lead voter and will almost always reach consensus on their vote.
At-large Seat (Steering Committee)
Eileen explained that Betty Chan Lew has sent an email to members asking for nominations for an At-large member of the Steering Committee.  Three members have been nominated.  Betty is following up to see if they will accept the nomination.  The Council will vote at the 2/14/08 meeting.
Community member applications

Eileen circulated copies of applications received for community membership on committees.  Discussion followed about the size and composition of the Committees.  Determination of the applications is as follows, by Committee.

· Point of Integration Committee
Motion was made by Ed Byrom and seconded by Tei Okamoto to accept Jabari Allah, Noah Briones, Esther Lucero, and Joe Ramirez-Forcier as community members on POI committee.  There was no further discussion.  The vote by roll call was as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


Jabari Allah, Noah Briones, Esther Lucero, and Joe Ramirez-Forcier applications were accepted unanimously.

· Show Me the Data Committee

Motion was made by Tei Okamoto and seconded by Ed Byrom to accept David Gonzalez’s application as community member for the Show Me the Data Committee.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


David Gonzalez’s application was accepted unanimously.

Motion was made by Frank Strona and seconded by Gayle Burns to accept Jen Hecht’s application for community membership in either the Show Me the Data or the Strategies, Interventions & Evaluation Committees with her making the final choice.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


Jen Hecht’s application was accepted unanimously.
· Strategies, Interventions & Evaluation
Motion was made by Ed Byrom and seconded by Isela Gonzalez to accept David Weinman’s application as a community member for the Strategies, Interventions & Evaluation Committee.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


David Weinman’s application was accepted unanimously.

· Membership/Community Liaison Committee

Motion was made by Ed Byrom and seconded by Gayle Burns to accept Antonio Ulloa’s application as a community member for the Membership/Community Liaison Committee.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


Antonio Ulloa’s application was accepted unanimously.

Parking Lot Update for Year that Focuses on the Plan

Tracey noted that only items that inform the Plan will be on the Parking Lot this year.
Sunshine Ordinance Update
Tracey explained that Hank Wilson has raised two issues with the Sunshine Ordinance Task Force (SOTF).  He has indicated that if the situation is rectified he will drop his complaints.
One: That the HPPC doesn’t make presentation and other informational materials (other than agendas and minutes) available to the public at the same time as members.
· The HPS is looking at three ways to address this complaint: post the materials on the website (www.SFHIV.org); send materials to a list of people; and make materials available at the AIDS Office’s reception area in advance of the meeting.

Two: That public comment should be available for each agenda item, at least those items on which the Council will vote, but preferable on all substantive items.

· The Sunshine Ordinance requires public comment; we interpret this as allowing public comment on every agenda item at the beginning of the meeting.

Tracey also noted that the Co-Chairs have discussed this issue, but are not in agreement.  She suggested changing our procedure without this item going to the SOTF.

Comment and Discussion
· Perry advocated for the Council attempting to validate its procedures with the SOTF.

· Several members suggested that having public comment with each item will take time away from members’ discussion, which many believe is already too short.

· Perry suggested trying to be more sensitive to members of the public who want to comment on an item, and if time permits give them an opportunity to comment.

· Frank suggested having public comment at the beginning, before the break, and at the end of the meeting; which would give the public the opportunity to express their opinions on the discussion and on the Council’s votes.
· Ed noted that both the CARE Council and POI Committee have public comment before members’ discussion, and only on voting times, and that it doesn’t impact the meeting’s overall time.

· Israel noted that the CARE Council doesn’t have members’ response to comment.

· Isela suggested that if public comment is expanded the Council needs to structure it carefully so as to no further discourage less assertive members from speaking.
· Israel suggested that additional public comment would empower community members.
· In response to Tei’s question Tracey said that the length of public comment can be limited.

· Tracey added that taking members’ response to public comment off the agenda, which is not required by the Sunshine Ordinance, would help with the time issue.

· Perry said that doing without members’ response to public comment could change the HPPC’s culture, and so urged caution in proceeding in that direction.
· He said that his experience indicates that making public comment without response is very cold; whereas the HPPC engages with members of the public.

· Perry emphasized that the HPPC is not against public comment, but that additional public participation needs to be handled with respect and sensitivity.
· Gayle expressed her conviction that there are ways to make this work while preserving the HPPC’s culture and time limitations.
· Kathleen suggested that since this is a Plan writing year the Council may be able to save time and difficulty by just implementing this.

· She added that additional public comment could be helpful in further understanding what the community is thinking and doing.
· David noted that when SOTF member David Pilpel addressed this Committee he provided guidelines which stated, to his recollection, that only voting items require public comment.

· Tei expressed support to limiting comment to voting items.
· Perry suggested that if the Sunshine ordinance only requires comment on voting items it should be limited to those.

· Kathleen questioned if comment need be spontaneous, or if people could indicate their desire to speak to an agenda item at the beginning of the meeting.

· She noted that open discussion is different than public comment.

· Tracey suggested test of public comment on each substantive (i.e., items that lead to policy recommendations) item at the February meeting, with limited time per item.
· She added that it should be carefully structured; with total amount of time per item split between the people making comments, and having those wishing to comment indicate that at the beginning of the meeting.

· Ed suggested having Hank part of the evaluative of the February trial.
· Isela suggested encouraging the public to make comment at Committees rather than Council.
· Israel noted that even if the Sunshine Ordinance only requires public comment for voting items instituting that will probably not satisfy all of those wishing to make comment.

Tracey indicated that the Sunshine Ordinance will be reviewed, and its requirements be weighed against the HPPC’s values.  She also observed that the sense of the Committee is that members are comfortable with conducting a test of including public comment on all substantive items during the February Council meeting.
5. Review February 14, 2008 Council Agenda
A draft copy of the agenda for the 2/14/08 Council meeting was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Tracey noted that in her absence Eileen will sit at the Co-Chairs table.  She also provided some explanation including:

Item 6 – “The Planning Process” would provide an overview of the year’s timeline and calendar, and would include information about how all this contributes to the development of the plan.
Item 8 –  “Targeted Sampling of Heterosexuals: San Francisco Data from the National Behavioral Surveillance Study” would include discussion on how the national data relates to SF and what we have questions about and/or issues with.

· Israel urged members to read the presentation for this item in advance.

· He also alerted the Committee that members may have issues with the study’s findings.

· Tracey and Israel noted that only SF data will be presented.
· Kathleen suggested the Co-Chair facilitate while Henry Fisher Raymond serves as expert.
· Israel pointed out that this is part of the CDC National HIV Behavioral Surveillance project and that this is the cycle of Heterosexual at-risk for HIV.
· Kathleen suggested adding a question on the evaluation about reading and understanding the materials sent.
Motion was made by Isela Gonzalez and seconded by Tei Okamoto to accept the agenda as discussed.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	not present
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	not present

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	
	


The motion to accept the draft agenda was passed unanimously.
6. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation

Tracey reminded members to fill in their evaluations.
7. Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 5:05 PM.

The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran, Israel Nieves-Rivera, and Tracey Packer.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, 2/28/08
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330A.o
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